BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

March 1, 2005

The Selectmen held their weekly meeting on Tuesday, March 1, 2005, 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street:    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman (arrived 8:20 p.m.)




David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman



Christopher R. Lombard



Richard J. Quintal, Jr. 



Anthony R. Schena

Mark D. Sylvia, Acting Town Manager 



Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Mary Cushman, Friends of the Forefather’s Monument, presented the Selectmen with a miniature statue of the forefather’s monument in celebration of its centennial.  They are looking to raise money for the statue’s restoration.  Donations can be sent to Friends of the Forefathers Monument, P.O Box 3200, Plymouth, MA 02361-3200. 

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

Strategic Planning – Mr. Sylvia reported that the Town of Plymouth is working with Suffolk University’s Department of Public Management on the coordination of major components of the Town’s strategic plan.  In particular, Suffolk will be providing guidance and support for the departmental retreat scheduled for March 14th.  In addition, Suffolk will be assisting in the development of employee surveys and community forums.

Mr. Sylvia explained that Suffolk has agreed to provide these services at no charge and is being represented by Nicole Rivers, a Plymouth resident and member of the Town’s Capital Outlay and Expenditure Committee.  Ms. Rivers will be responsible for Suffolk’s involvement.  She was recently involved in the strategic planning process for the Town of Georgetown.  Mr. Sylvia thanked her, Doug Snow, Chair of the Department of Public Management and Sandy Matava, Director of Suffolk’s Master of Public Administration program for their efforts.  Mr. Sylvia said that the relationship established with Suffolk University is in keeping with our goal of developing professional relationships with institutions of higher education.  Suffolk joins Bridgewater State College in providing staff and student resources to the Town of Plymouth.

Massachusetts Seaport Advisory Council – Mr. Sylvia announced that the Massachusetts Seaport Advisory Council has voted today to provide the Town of Plymouth with approximately $315,000 in funds for the following projects:

a.
Repairs to T-Wharf (replacement of wave boards)
$90,000

b.
Design of new T-Wharf



        $150,000

c.
Facilities plan – comprehensive review of 
        
$75,000

waterfront projects/studies


Mr. Sylvia thanked the DPW Director George Crombie for initiating this request and to David Gould, Assistant Parks, Recreation and Cemetery Superintendent for presenting the request to the Seaport Council.

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT (continued)

25 years of service – Mr. Sylvia announced that he attended a dinner in recognition of four employees who were celebrating their 25th year of service, Ms. Linda Fitzgerald, Ms. Robin Nelson, Ms. Carole Neilson and Ms. Lee Regan.  Mr. Sylvia recognized all four employees.

LICENSES 

One Day Wine and Malt Liquor Licenses

· Friends of the National Monument to Forefathers, 32 Old School House Road is requesting a one day wine and malt liquor license for a fundraiser to be held on March 22, 2005 from 6:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. at the Loring Center Library.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

Selectman Schena moved to approve the above one-day license and Selectman Lombard seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

· Darin Fabrizio, 110 Valley Road is requesting a one-day wine and malt liquor license for a family party to be held on 3/26/05 from 5:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. at the function hall at Camp Bournedale.

Liquor Liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

Selectman Schena moved to approve the above one-day license and Selectman Lombard seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Minutes – The minutes of February 22, 2005 were approved on a motion from Selectman Schena and a second from Selectman Lombard.  Voted 4-0 approved.

PUBLIC COMMENT

Randy Parker, Plymouth resident, asked the Board for time on an upcoming agenda regarding Article 34.  He explained that he had additional information on this article.

Karen Bukes, Plymouth resident, spoke about the possibility of reinstating volunteer firemen into Plymouth Fire Dept.  She explained that this would save a lot of money. 

Michael Frazier, snow removal subcontractor for the town, explained that he takes a lot of pride in his job and he has had a lot of complaints from the Manomet area.  He wants people to know how seriously he takes this job. 

ANNUAL TOWN MEETING ARTICLES 

ARTICLE 9: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer or borrow a sum of money for the construction and/or repair and/or purchase and/or lease and/or replacement of 

ANNUAL TOWN MEETING ARTICLES (continued)

departmental buildings and/or equipment and/or capital facilities for various departments of the Town and/or for feasibility and other types of studies as follows:     
or take any other action relative thereto.
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Mr. Sylvia explained that Mr. Miller would go through his presentation regarding this article.  Mr. Sylvia thanked the Capital Outlay Expenditure Committee (COEC) for all their work and diligence in hearing all of the departments’ requests.  Mr. Sylvia explained that he and the Finance Director tried not to deviate from the COEC’s recommendations.

Mr. Miller explained that there were three sections of the capital plan funding: Funding from Free Cash, Debt Service Funding and funding from Enterprise Fund Capital Reserves.

They discussed several items from each section including, but not limited to, School computers, new fire engines and squad response vehicles to the Wastewater expansion for the Plymouth South Middle School and Plymouth South High School Wastewater Treatment Plant.

After each item and its funding source was discussed via the presentation, the Selectman asked various questions.  Selectman Lombard commented that some of the figures seemed a bit arbitrary.  He gave the Little Red Schoolhouse roof repair as an example.  He asked if these requests are backed up by estimates.  Mr. Douylliez explained that for each item they get three estimates and sometimes they leave a little room for unforeseen occurrences.  Selectman Lombard asked how much it would be to get carbon monoxide detectors in all the schools.  Chief Pierson responded that he did not know the commercial cost, as these are not mandatory in the school system.  Selectman Lombard asked if the squad vehicle was a bit premature since we have not received the fire department study back yet.   Mr. Sylvia said he would not want to miss out on opportunities now that could benefit us and make us more efficient. 
Selectman Lombard asked if Mr. Crombie had thought about putting some piping down for the effluent for use on the golf courses. Mr. Crombie said that he was planning to pipe back the effluent for use at the two golf courses and the schools for irrigation. 

Selectman Schena motioned to recommend Article 9 and Selectman Lombard seconded. Voted 4-0 recommended.
ARTICLE 16: To see if the Town will vote to hear and act on the report of the Community Preservation Committee on the Fiscal Year 2006 Community Preservation budget and to appropriate from the Community Preservation Fund a sum of money to meet the administrative expenses and all other necessary and proper expenses of the Community Preservation Committee for Fiscal Year 2006; and further to reserve for future appropriation amounts as recommended by the Community Preservation Committee: a sum of money for the acquisition, creation and preservation of open space excluding land for recreational use, a sum of money for acquisition and preservation of historic resources, and a sum of money for the creation, preservation and support of community housing, or take any other action relative thereto.

COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE

Mr. Sylvia explained that Mr. Keohan was asked to come back to Board after securing the requested CPC figures for the Selectmen.  Mr. Keohan explained that Article 16 is a recommendation to Town Meeting to set aside the CPA accounts for Fiscal 2005.  Selectman 

ANNUAL TOWN MEETING ARTICLES (continued)
Schena thanked Mr. Keohan for the information.  Mr. Keohan then thanked the finance department for their help with the figures.

Selectman Quintal asked about the Governor’s proposed changes to the CPA.  Mr. Keohan responded that the CPC is going to ask our delegation to ask the state not to make any changes. Selectman Quintal asked the Town Manager’s office to send a letter to state delegation regarding these changes.  Chairman Tavares asked the Town Manager’s office to ask our legislative delegation to come before the Board regarding this issue.

Selectman Lombard asked Mr. Keohan if he would give an administrative cost breakdown to the Board.  Mr. Keohan responded that he would give that to the Selectmen as soon as it is available. 

Selectman Schena motioned to recommend this article and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 5-0

ARTICLE 16A: Community Housing

Mr. Keohan responded that the Harlow House is facing issues of major structural weakness, high moisture and insect infestation and that repairs need to be done. After a brief discussion, Selectman Schena made a motion to recommend and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

ARTICLE 16B: Historic Preservation

Mr. Keohan explained that the CPC is going to hold this article for the time being.

Article 33: To see if the Town will vote to amend the Bylaws by inserting the following as new Chapter 201:

Yard Sales
§201-1
For the purpose of this section, “yard sale” shall mean the sale of new or used articles of any nature or description, whether referred to as a tag, estate, lawn, attic or garage sale, to the general public from any residence.

§201-2
No person shall conduct a yard sale as defined above without first obtaining a permit for such purpose from the Department of Inspectional Services.

§201-3
Every applicant for any such permit shall set forth in an application to be provided by the Department of Inspectional Services his or her name, address, a general description of the articles to be sold, and the date or dates of such sale.

§201-4
Permits shall be granted for no more than two consecutive days, with the hours of operation limited to between 9:00 a.m. and 7:00 p.m.  No more than two such permits may be issued in one calendar year to any one resident or for any one location.

§201-5
No person shall offer for sale at a yard sale any articles which have been purchased for resale.

ANNUAL TOWN MEETING ARTICLES (continued)

§201-6
Signs advertising a yard sale may be displayed no more than 24 hours prior to the commencement of the sale.  All signs must be removed within 24 hours after the time of conclusion of the sale as stated on the permit.

§201-7
All items from a yard sale, including any tables and shelves used for display, must be moved within 24 hours after the sale, so as not to be visible from any way or abutting property.  

§201-8
This Bylaw may be enforced by any Police Officer, the Director of Inspectional Services or his designee.  Each day of violation shall constitute a separate offense.  Penalty for Violation:  $100 for each offense.

and further, by amending Chapter I, Article II  §1-4 Fine Schedule Bylaws, the following:

Chapter 


Subject


Fine

_201__



Yard Sales

$100 per offense
Georgina Chanatry, petitioner, explained that these can be a hazard from the traffic standpoint, and can create damage from the patrons parking on neighbors’ lawns.  She explained that her neighbor has had 11 sales this season alone and that the items are left outside until the next sale.  

Selectman Schena responded that he thinks this is important but he would like the petitioner to increase the sales to 4 a year and the amount of time to remove the articles from 24 hours to 48 hours.

Selectman Lombard mentioned that this article is not zoning restrictive and may therefore affect churches and civic groups that rely on these sales for charity and income etc.  He asked the petitioner to make this restricted to residential zones only.   Ms. Chanatry said the intent was for private residences only and not to include churches and private organizations.  Selectman Schena responded that if you restrict to the zoning you may hurt churches ability to sell as some of them are in residential zones. 

Chairman Tavares felt this article should be voted as presented and motioned for a recommendation as presented and Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded.  Mr. Sylvia commented that the staff, particularly the Police Chief and the Director of Inspectional services had an issue with reinforcement from dept staff.  Voted 4-1 recommended.  Selectman Lombard voted in opposition.

SPECIAL TOWN MEETING ARTICLES 

ARTICLE 2: To see if the Town will vote to transfer a sum of money to be added to funds already appropriated under Article 7 of the 2004 Annual Town Meeting for the purpose of supplementing departmental expenses, or take any other action relative thereto. 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN 

Ms. Flynn requested an additional $50,000.00 for this article.  She explained that claims and costs have gone up significantly.

SPECIAL TOWN MEETING ARTICLES (continued)

Selectman Lombard asked what would happen if this money wasn’t spent.  Ms. Flynn said that it would go back into the general fund.

Selectman Schena motioned to support and Selectman Lombard seconded.  Voted 5-0 recommended.

PROPERTY FORECLOSURE

The Selectmen were asked to vacate the foreclosure of Map 50; Lot 2-687 at 1460 State Road.

Mr. Ed Maccaferri, Town Treasurer/Collector, explained that the property was foreclosed upon by the Town for non-payment of taxes on October 18, 2000.  He further explained that taxes have been unpaid since fiscal 1992.  Mr. Maccaferri explained that the Selectmen have three options.  The first option is to take no action and retain the property.  The second option is to vacate the foreclosure upon having the Town made whole as determined by the Treasurer.  The third option is to vacate the foreclosure and recommit the taxes.

Mr. Crombie explained that they could release the property however the Town would like an easement for drainage.

Mr. Ed Conroy, Counsel for the Petitioner, speaking on behalf of Diane Trask, explained he was here to ask the Selectmen to release the lot to Century bank and after the bank receives the title they will sell it to Diane Trask. 

He explained that Ms. Trask would be willing to grant an easement for drainage.  Mr. Conroy is asking the Board to proceed with option #2.  

After a brief discussion, Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to support option #2, including a recorded easement done at no cost to the Town within 30 days and Selectman Lombard seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

FY06 BUDGET – FIRE DEPARTMENT OVERTIME PRESENTATION

Selectman Schena gave a PowerPoint presentation about another possible scenario regarding the FY06 Budget.  In summary, Mr. Schena’s proposal included full use of proposition 2 ½ for an additional $700,000.00, a percentage of local receipts for $700,000.00 and $700,000.00 from the overlay reserve for a total of $2,100,000.00.

Mr. Schena explained that this scenario does not adversely affect current excess levy capacity, uses a more realistic number for local receipts, and still allows the overlay account to receive 1 million dollars.  Mr. Schena also stated that it allows for a 50/50 split between school and town and restores many services to the community.  Mr. Schena said we needed to address the issues while we still had time.

Chairman Tavares responded that we needed a recommendation from the Board. Vice Chairman Malaguti said that he would like to stick with the budget recommended by the Town Manager as he thinks we needed to retain our reserves and underestimate our local receipts. Chairman Tavares asked the Town Manager what the total figure was for the budget including the schools. Mr. Sylvia said total number is $136,508,182.80.  Mr. Malaguti also responded that we should not 

FY06 BUDGET – FIRE DEPARTMENT OVERTIME PRESENTATION (continued)

take money out of our reserves or we jeopardize 2008.  He said he does not want to deviate from the policy set by Mr. Dello Russo. 

Selectman Lombard agreed with Mr. Malaguti to a point but he thought Mr. Dello Russo was too conservative.  He said he would support Selectman Schena’s presentation.

Selectman Quintal said he supports the recommendation from the Town Manager but he still wants to put a referendum on the ballot regarding the override.

Mr. Schena further explained that if the Board votes to stay with Town Manager’s budget, we would have random closings of our fire stations.  

Mr. Quintal made a motion to recommend town manager’s budget and Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded.  Mr. Lombard said that his only reservation is that town side will suffer because school will still ask for more money at town meeting.   Mr. Schena said the plan for 2008 walked out the door when Mr. Dello Russo left and he didn’t feel the voters should decide.

Mr. Schena asked what would happen if, at town meeting, the Town Manager’s budget was voted but referendum was not voted.  Mr. Malaguti said if that happens, then voters have spoken. Selectman Lombard felt that because the town meeting reps are speaking for the people there is no need for an additional referendum. 

Chairman Tavares said that there was no ‘madness’ in Mr. Dello Russo’s method.  Mr. Tavares said that he reported to a town manager and town meeting like everyone other department.  He explained that this was not only his course and that there were many others involved. 

Chairman Tavares, Selectman Schena and Selectman Lombard voted in opposition to Mr. Quintal’s original motion.

Chairman Tavares then motioned for an override figure $2,630,576.00 which would include putting the overtime back into the fire department and would give money for additional police officers and Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded that motion.   However, Mr. Malaguti said he did not want to put fire overtime back in the budget.   Selectman Quintal explained that you are still going to have overtime because of vacations, sick days etc.  The motion was not carried.  Voted 2-3 opposed.  Selectmen Schena, Lombard and Malaguti voted in opposition. 

Mr. Malaguti asked the Chief what steps could be taken so the overtime won’t be out of control.  Chief Pierson said without minimum manning, the control has been taken back from the men.  However he explained that we needed to hire more officers.  

Another discussion ensued about the overtime and then Chairman Tavares repeated his original motion and Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded.  This motion was carried 3-2.  Selectmen Schena and Lombard voted in opposition.

Selectman Quintal motioned to postpone town meeting until after the May 14 election.  Chairman Tavares recommended we call town meeting into session on May 16th.   Selectman Schena wanted to let town meeting make the decisions.  He did not feel we should circumvent town meeting until after the voters can vote as he felt this was “railroading” town meeting.  Chairman Tavares didn’t agree.   Selectman Lombard responded that he would not be here and that there would be new town meeting members at that point who may not have followed this budget.

FY06 BUDGET – FIRE DEPARTMENT OVERTIME PRESENTATION (continued)

Selectman Quintal motioned to postpone town meeting until May 16 and Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded.  Voted 3-2 approved.  Selectmen Lombard and Schena voted in opposition.

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS

Transfer Station – Selectman Lombard explained that the transfer station has a new vendor because of bid awards and the service has been substandard.  He asked if there was a change in language in the new contract with SEMASS that may have affected this.  Mr. Sylvia said the language is clear and it hadn’t changed from the previous contractor.  He explained they have heard about these issues and Mr. Crombie has an appointment to meet Semass on Monday morning.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to adjourn the meeting and Selectman Schena seconded.   Voted 5-0 adjourned. 

Lisa Conroy, Clerk
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